OFFICIAL NOTIFICATION FOR 

NON-ROUTINE OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE

NOTIFICATION DATE-  08 March 2010
PROJECT-  Bonneville
RESPONSE DATE- No response required, but comments are always welcome.
Description of the problem-
The 2010 FPP states, “2.4.2.3.a  Beginning on 01 March, JMF personnel will enumerate steelhead/kelt passage at the JMF adult/debris separator.  When two steelhead/kelts per day are seen at the JMF separators for two consecutive days, the B2CC will be opened within 14 hours.

The Action Agencies (USACE, BPA, and BOR) and NOAA Fisheries have developed an interim operation for 2010 as follows: 

1. Operate the PH1 sluiceway for fish passage beginning March 1 as specified in the Fish Passage Plan (the sluiceway will be out of service March 15-19 for research equipment installation dives).
2. Operate Powerhouse Two as first priority.
3. Operate B2CC (as water quality standards allow, not to exceed 105% total dissolved gas (TDG) at the Warrendale fixed monitoring site) if two kelts are observed on two consecutive days at the JBS and a cumulative total of 20 kelts have been observed at the JBS.
· Open the B2CC within 14 hours of meeting criteria above.
· If operation of the B2CC causes exceedances of 105% TDG at the Warrendale fixed monitoring station, then discontinue B2CC operation and switch to Powerhouse One priority until water quality state waivers allow exceeding the 105% TDG standard (April 1).
· If chum emergence is complete on or after April 1 (but prior to April 10) switch back to Powerhouse Two priority and operate the B2CC.
· If chum emergence is not complete until April 10 or after, begin operating the B2CC with project spill on April 10.
This interim operation is only in effect for the 2010 spring season.
Type of outage required- It is possible the B2CC will not remain open prior to 1 April, due to gas concerns.  Powerhouse priority may switch to PH1, resulting in fewer units operating at PH2.
Impact on facility operation- This operation will switch powerhouse priority during fish passage season.  
Length of time for repairs- This operation would continue until at least 1 April, but no later than 10 April.
Expected impacts on fish passage- With flows being redirected through PH1, kelts and juveniles will be more likely to pass through the ITS and MGRs instead of the PH2 passage facilities.  Anecdotal evidence suggests the kelts may be more susceptible to sea lion predation in the ITS outfall.
Adults may be impacted by being attracted to PH1 instead of PH2.  
Comments from agencies-  This notification was discussed at FPOM.  FPOM members had many comments.  Please see the section from the minutes below.
FPOM clarified that the discussion resulting in this notification form was not at RIOG.  

Kruger asked about the 20 fish.  Sweet commented that BPA was concerned about the lack of kelts present for some of the years.  He said they felt we are still at an uncertain stage as far as benefits for a few fish.  He reported that it came down to a decision between the federal agencies as far as risk.  This is a one year operation to address the concerns of the federal agencies; it was a policy decision based on technical information.  
Meyer and Fredricks said this is a decision to protect the power side rather than fish because there is limited protection for the wild winter steelhead.  Meyer wanted to know where 20 fish came from.  He said we could identify where the two fish for two days came from.  Fredricks clarified that the two/two indicated the start of the kelt run.  The 20 fish appeared to be based on the argument about the amount of revenue foregone for a limited number of fish.  Fredricks said he was trying to protect the run and the end result appears to be protecting revenue.  
Sweet said BPA thought the two/two wasn’t an indication of the start of the run for a couple of years in Fredricks’ analysis.  
Fredricks commented that for those years, the numbers may have dropped a little but not much.  Sweet said the open date will probably be a week within the two different criteria.  
Hausmann said that even though a few fish are going through the JBS, there are about a dozen holding in the forebay at the entrance to the B2CC.  
Fredricks argued that BPA was willing to kill 25% of the fish, based on the assumed passage through the project.  
Sweet said they did consider the fish that would be pulled from the turbines.  
Lorz said he is struggling with the risk analysis.  This was expected to be a big year and yet we didn’t take advantage of the best route for the most number of fish.  He felt we would open the B2CC to take advantage of the good run years and the very poor run years.
Meyer commented that it sounds like we will need to study this more.  Fredricks said we have two years of data and it seemed to clearly indicate we open the B2CC on 1 March, when the fish are there.
For future years, BPA would like to get to a PH1 ITS operation for kelt passage.  Fredricks has been looking at the gas levels at Warrendale.  He originally thought the gas levels were tied to temperatures but it doesn’t appear to be that.  He figures it might be tied to attraction flow from the spillway.  He proposed opening the B2CC and when the gas limits are reached closing the bay 1 and 18 attraction flow and/or ITS.  Sweet asked if we would be delaying fish in the spillway tailrace with the attraction flow off.  Lorz and Fredricks agreed there is some trade-off and none of it is ideal.  Sweet then asked if USACE could violate the 105% while waiting to see if the level will drop with the attraction flow off.  
Fredricks clarified that his proposal has been run up his chain of command and is a NOAA position.
Final results- The actions, as outlined above will be followed.
Please email or call with questions or concerns.
Thank you, 

Doug Baus
Doug Baus 

NWD Reservoir Control Center

Fisheries Biologist

(503) 808-3995

Douglas.M.Baus@usace.army.mil 













































